Committee and Directors’ Meeting Minutes
San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Foundation
 www.SanDiegoJalalabadSisterCities.org
October 1, 2008, 5:30 pm at the Luce Forward Del Mar Office

Attending Directors: Steve Brown, Fary Moini, Art Mendoza, Kathleen Roche Tansey. Members: 
Susan Brown, Brandon Mendoza, Dave Warner, Deborah Flores, Esmat Hatamy. 
The meeting was called to order at 5:50 pm by President Brown with the following items of business:
1. Welcome and introduction of visitors and guests. Steve. 
2.
Sister Cities International Convention. Kathleen Roche-Tansey reported that Cynthia Villis and 

Rafi Sayad (who was enrolled in the MA program in Language, Literacy and Culture at USD) did an 

outstanding job in representing SD~Jalalabad Sister Cities to the Sister Cities International Convention in 

Kansas City this summer. Cynthia and Sayad were part of a panel, “Sister Cities Relationships in Zones 


of Conflict.” Sayad presented a powerpoint outlining current issues in Afghanistan, while Cynthia’s 


powerpoint highlighted all the projects completed by our Sister Cities members to date. Kathleen 

continues to hear good comments about that presentation. 

3. Report on SDSU ESL and Engineering Partnerships with Nangarhar University. Fary reported that 

two years ago SDSU was granted $2 million from World Bank to improve and build English curricula, 

train professors and provide two Master’s degrees. Two scholarships were awarded by The Rotary 

Foundation, the University of San Diego, and Central Michigan University to Mohib ullah Israr and Rafi 

Sayad from Nangarhar University. Five more professors from English Department came (out of 8) for 3 

weeks of intensive English training at LARC and training with independent consultant Marla Federe in 

Summer 2008. While here, they visited many tourist sites in San Diego and attended many Rotary events. 

All of the Afghan professors returned home on August 16th.
A second $2 million grant and 3-year partnership between NU and SDSU will update and train the NU engineering department, provide 8 Master’s degrees, plus provide short-term training to 8 professors. Unfortunately, due the difficulty Afghan candidates face in obtaining US visas, only 2 out of 8 for an intensive 2 weeks training to SDSU. They arrived on August 29th and left September 13th. We hope to bring more English professors and engineers by 2009 for further training. 

4 Report on Fab Lab. Dave Warner reported that the Fab Lab is up and running in Jalalabad. Amy from MIT spent three months in Jalalabad setting it up and overseeing its operation. Financial reports are being prepared at this time. Our Foundation is handling some of the funds relative to this. Dave will travel to Jalalabad at the end of this month to provide further assistance.
5 Report on Global Connection and Exchange program Afghan and American PreCollege Institute. Steve reported that this program has been launched via a $150,000 grant from the US Department of State to the La Jolla Golden Triangle Rotary Club Foundation for one year (with option for two additional years; $450,000 total.) This is the proposal that Cynthia shared with the Committee at earlier meetings. Cynthia, Steve, and Fary have met with four of the six participating high schools in our Rotary District: The Preuss School UCSD, Kearny High School/USD Upward Bound, High Tech High International, and the Torrey Pines High School Interact Club. Cynthia will meet this week with the remaining two schools, Mission Hills High School in San Marcos and Palo Verde High School in Blythe. An excellent and experienced team of teachers and precollege institute personnel have been assembled in San Diego to mentor students and teachers in the project.

Cynthia and her USD assistants Catherine Quirk and Mary Miller have created a promising GCEP
website at www.jaasd.org  Recently Cynthia met our GCEP Department of State program officer in 
Washington DC, providing updates to her and being introduced to other opportunities.
A model unique to each school site will be developed for our GCEP, but each school’s model will have
the components of precollege preparation, correspondence between student and teacher partners, and 
learning academic skills. Discussion and projects will be posted to our private section of iEarn. At this 
time school sites are being set up in Jalalabad for high school students participating in the program and 
staff are being hired. Our in-country coordinator Almas is doing a very good job.
6 Report on scholarship opportunities:

a. GSE/GCEP. Steve reported that Afghan Rotarians will come to our Rotary District in January 2009 under GSE. Many are doctors who are professors at Nangarhar University. We’re are having difficulties obtaining visas for program participants. We also plan to bring four to six high school teachers to our Rotary District under the Rotary GSE and US State Department GCE program in July/August of 2009. They will be enrolled in the American Language Institute at SDSU taking ESL/TESL courses for one month, and will consult with precollege institute teachers and staff. Fary and Steve will interview candidates for these positions during their October trip.

b. Cultural Scholarships. Steve reported that Rotary has funding to provide two scholarships for up to three months for Afghan teachers to take ESL and/or TESL courses. These scholarships should commence sometime before June 30 2009; Steve and Fary will interview for these positions during their October trip.
c. Ambassadorial Scholarships. Steve reported that a Rotary district in Michigan is providing funding for a Master’s candidate studying Education/TESL. There is also a competitive opportunity for a candidate to be considered for the USD MA in Peace and Justice Studies program. USD will provide over $30,000 in supplemental scholarship funds for a strong candidate in addition to the $24,000 provided by The Rotary Foundation. Steve and Fary will interview for these two positions during their October trip.

d.
SDSU Peace Scholar. Fary reported that 2 years ago Hansen Institute at SDSU was awarded a grant for 
5 years to hold a summer peace conference, bringing university age students from all over the world for 3 
weeks. Last year Steve & Fary introduced 3 candidates, one of whom was Munira, who is studying
Shariat Law. She was selected and interviewed by the Hansen Institute staff. But due to family issues at 
the last moment she was not able to attend and we lost our slot. We will select more candidates this year 
for the summer peace conference during our visit to Jalalabad.  
7 Report on potential CDMA upgrade. Steve reported that Qualcomm will not be considering this item this year under its Wireless Reach initiative. However, USAID remains interested. A scaled down version will be discussed with USAID representatives when Steve and Fary meet with them in Kabul on Oct. 7. 
8 Review Washington State University Proposal (in context of World Bank SDSU/NU Partnership). Steve reported that the ILC at Nangarhar University is furnished and functional. Through USAID WSU will provide an additional $100,000 to set up an ANGeL Center in the facility. World Bank is providing an additional $100,000 to pay for laptops and bandwidth. It is unclear how the administration of the ANGeL Center will fit into the overall operation of the ILC. This should get sorted out once the procurements are complete.
9 Female Dormitory on Nangarhar University main campus. LJGT Rotary Club Fdn. Steve reported the construction is almost complete. The facility needs painting. When that is complete, carpet will be laid and the facility will be furnished. Much of the furniture has been built and the rest is under construction.
10. Bridge over Kabul River—Fary reported we are planning to connect few villages from the other side of Kabul River to Jalalabad, which are deprived of education and health facilities.
Susan Brown, reading the Rotarian magazine, informed Steve about the Bridges to Prosperity foundation which is established by Ken Frantz an engineer Rotarian who is building bridges all over the third world countries. Steve contacted him and we met with 2 of his engineers in San Diego: Avery Bang, director of operation and Larry Sweet, a retired engineering professor from Alaska who is living in Colorado. We also arranged a meeting with the 2 engineers from NU at SDSU for further cooperation between them. Communication and gathering information are underway between Avery and the team of engineers at NU. This will result in an application for a Rotary matching grant. We are in the process of raising funds for this. The Encinitas Costal Rotary Club has already donated $5000. The total cost is $65,000. We hope to raise enough funds to start the project by 2009.   
11 Female Dorm, NU College of Education Campus. Steve reported that due to costs savings in some Rotary grants extra funds are available to set up a computer lab, furnish a kitchen and perhaps provide air conditioners/heaters throughout this facility.

12. Brandon Mendoza’s plans in Jalalabad. Brandon will go to Jalalabad for several months leaving mid-October. He is currently enrolled in a TESL course at SDSU. He anticipates teaching ESL while in Jalalabad and helping out with ongoing Sister Cities and Rotary projects while there.
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 7:15 PM
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